North Virginia Beach Civic League
(NVBCL)
61st Street Pump Station - Fact Sheet

Here is why the NVBCL supports this pump station:

FLOODING – we all know that Atlantic Ave floods during moderate to severe rain storms which occur several times annually.  During these times Atlantic Ave. is often closed forcing those on the landside to attempt travel on the access road (also flooded between 54th and 55th St.).  Those on the ocean side of Atlantic Avenue must park on the access road and walk in knee-deep water the two blocks to get home (Ocean Front Ave. also floods at 55th St. preventing access).  Currently, there are a series of small pumps in the area, which must be manually turned on to slowly pump the storm water onto the beach into the surf.  The proposed 61st St. pump station would consolidate all the storm water and use a high capacity pump to push it underground/underwater at least 1000 feet offshore. (2000 feet east of the primary dune line)  It would be 100 times more powerful than the current pumps.

Beach Closures – we suffered three beach closures in the north end last summer.  Extensive investigation by the city pointed to storm water being pumped across the beach into the surf as the culprit.  Leaving the current storm water pump system in place will likely lead to increased closures of our beaches and/or sickness of visitors/residents due to high bacteria counts.  (Some have argued that pumping the unfiltered storm water out 1000 feet or more offshore is no better than across the beach.  For five years, the pump stations at 16th and 42nd St. have pumped storm water offshore.  There has never been a beach closure on the south end beaches’.  Thus, the dilution caused by pumping so far offshore appears to be successful in preventing beach closures).

Emergency Services – when Atlantic Ave. is closed, fire and rescue services may be delayed.  Even on the landside, the access road may be flooded (54th – 55th St.); the ocean side may be totally impassable.  Even the access road becomes a parking lot as traffic attempts to traverse the neighborhood.  A minute or two delay could mean life or death to someone depending upon fire or rescue services.

Visitors – many visitors from the north come down the eastern shore on U.S. Route 13 and take U.S. Route 60, (Shore Drive) to the resort area.  Both those hotel destination visitors and those from other areas who are attempting to reach rental properties in the north end will be stymied by the flooding on Atlantic Ave.  That one of the major access routes to Virginia Beach could be closed in only a moderate rain could leave a bad impression on visitors to the resort area or the north end.

HISTORY – For at least 40 years, dating back to when our civic league was known as the North Virginia Beach Improvement League, we have been after the city to resolve the flooding on Atlantic Avenue (54th – 64th Sts).  Many times we have been promised that a new pump station was imminent only to find that the funding had gone elsewhere.  Years ago, the city surveyed (both on shore and off shore) and performed engineering analysis to decide where to locate a pump station in our neighborhood.  In 2004, the city decided that the location that made the most sense from an engineering and financial standpoint was to put the pump station at 61st St. and the pump station was elevated to Capital Improvement Project (CIP) status, CIP 7.902.009, 61st Street Pump Station, Ocean Outfall.

Last year in early September, when the NVBCL board heard about the “excess funds” the city council was going to spend on various unfunded projects, we voted to approach city council to fund our pump station.  Subsequently, we brought the project up at the October general membership meeting and received unanimous support for the 61st St. pump station.  At that time, the original design placed the pump station in the median on the southeast side of 61st Street.  Our City Manager, Mr. James Spore then tasked the city engineers to move forward with final design and to locate the additional funding necessary.  In an effort to save at least $500,000, the city approached our neighborhood and the 61st St. residents with a design change to locate the pump station in the city right of way on the northwest corner of 61st St., west of the median and beside the residence at 6100 Atlantic Ave.  Several of the residents on 61st St. expressed concerns about the close proximity to that residence (that the underground vault would be 27 feet from the edge of 6100 Atlantic Ave, causing possible diminished property values, excessive noise, and the size and scope of the above ground pump station building.)  Both the city and the NVBCL board listened to the concerns of the 61st St. residents and the city then agreed to move the pump station building back to the median, keeping the below ground pump station vault in it’s proposed location.

Invitations were sent out to all residents between 55th and 64th Sts. inviting those residents to a public comment session on January 24, 2007 at the ARE.  The city presented engineering drawings of their proposed split pump station at that time, an event that was attended primarily by residents of 61st Street. The attendees were highly critical of the plan presented and attempted to convince the city staff that the pump station should be located elsewhere (at much higher cost according to city staff).  Subsequent to the public meeting, the NVBCL board wrote the city recommending that all of the pump station be placed in the median (to assuage the concerns of the residents of 61st St).  The 61st St. pump station is part of the overall North Virginia Beach Drainage Project.  First, we got the 42nd St. pump station, followed by the drainage improvements that were put in between 42nd and 55th Sts and along Holly Road.  This is just another step in the overall, drainage system upgrade to the north end that is long overdue.
What Can You Do?

There are a relatively small number of our residents that live near or on 61st street that are opposed to the proposed location of the pump station project, and some have even suggested that we don’t need a pump station at all.  We are a large neighborhood encompassing 47 streets and Princess Anne Hills, with an overburdened, outdated storm water drainage system.  LET YOUR VOICES BE HEARD!!!  Contact city council by going to www.vbgov.com and clicking on city council, or call or write your city council person.

